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Virginia Criminal Sentencing Commission

September 11, 2017
 Meeting Minutes 
Members Present: 

Judge Rossie D. Alston, Jr. (Vice-Chairman), Judge Bradley B. Cavedo, Delegate Benjamin L. Cline, James Fisher, Cassy Horn (representing Senator Bryce E. Reeves), Judge Dennis L. Hupp, Judge Lisa Bondareff Kemler, Judge Michael Lee Moore, Kyanna Perkins, Kemba Smith Pradia, Judge Charles S. Sharp, and Shannon L. Taylor
Members Absent:

Judge Edward L. Hogshire (Chairman), Diane Abato (Attorney General designee), H.F. Haymore, Jr., James E. Plowman and Judge James S. Yoffy

The meeting commenced at 10:00 a.m. 

Agenda 
I. Approval of Minutes

Judge Alston asked Commission members if there were any amendments to the draft minutes from the previous meeting, held on June 5, 2017.  Shannon Taylor indicated that the minutes should reflect the introduction of Mr. James Fisher at the June 5 meeting, not Mr. James Plowman.  The minutes were unanimously approved with that amendment.
II. Probation Violation Guidelines – Judicial Survey

Before discussing the proposed judicial survey, Meredith Farrar-Owens, the Commission’s Director, provided a brief overview of the probation violation guidelines.  She described the original legislative directive from 2003 and the approach used by the Commission to develop historically-based guidelines for technical probation violations.  Statewide use of the probation violation guidelines began July 1, 2004, and between July 2004 and July 2007 the guidelines were refined based on judicial feedback and newer data as it became available.  The probation violation guidelines were last revised in 2007, effective for fiscal year (FY) 2008.  Since July 1, 2010, the Appropriation Act passed by the General Assembly has specified that a Sentencing Revocation Report and, if applicable, the probation violation guidelines, must be prepared and reviewed by the judge for any violation hearing conducted pursuant to § 19.2-306.

Ms. Farrar-Owens presented compliance patterns by year and the impact of revisions on compliance rates.  Although amendments to the probation violation guidelines resulted in improved compliance, the compliance rate remained relatively low (55%-56% in FY2016 and FY2017).  She commented that the low compliance rate indicates that many judges are dissatisfied with the violation guidelines.  Ms. Farrar-Owens reported that, in more than 40% of the departures in FY2017, the judge did not provide an explanation for departing from recommended guidelines, as required by the Appropriation Act.  Thus, the Commission is not receiving vital feedback from judges that would help pinpoint areas of the guidelines judges feel should be refined.  
Ms. Farrar-Owens displayed the reasons most frequently cited by judges for departing from these guidelines.  Ms. Taylor asked about the multiple departure reasons shown that all relate to the defendant’s substance use.  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that staff will assign a code to each departure reason.  If the judge only broadly references substance use, staff will use a general code; if the judge provides more detail, staff will categorize it using a more specific departure code.

According to Ms. Farrar-Owens, numerous criminal justice practitioners have requested that the Commission revise the probation violation guidelines by modifying existing factors, accounting for additional factors beyond those currently covered, and/or expanding the guidelines to cover violations associated with new convictions (Condition 1 violations).  The staff has also received feedback from judges regarding an issue of proportionality. In some instances, the probation violation guidelines recommend a relatively lengthy sentence for a technical violation, while a probation violation handled alongside a new felony conviction often does not increase the sentencing guidelines recommendation significantly. Also, if a probation violation is handled separately from the new conviction, no guidelines apply (creating a coverage gap).  
Ms. Farrar-Owens described some challenges in regards to revision of the probation violation guidelines.  First, the Commission was not receiving Sentencing Revocation Reports and probation violation guidelines forms for all revocation hearings handled in circuit court.  Second, sanctioning practices for probation violations continue to vary substantially.  Third, the Commission had received requests to add factors to the probation violation guidelines that are not currently captured on those forms, thus creating the need to collect additional data not now recorded.  Finally, the Department of Corrections (DOC) has modified certain policies for probation officers in the handling of supervision violations.  For example, the DOC would be pilot testing a new tool for probation officers beginning in early 2018 (the Administrative Response Matrix) that was expected to increase consistency in officer responses to supervision violations and reduce the number of violations taken back to court.  Ms. Farrar-Owens commented that, with use of the new tool, the population of probation violators returned to court in the DOC pilot sites may have different characteristics in the future.  Revising probation violation guidelines based on historical data may not reflect judicial practices going forward, thus presenting a challenge to the Commission.  Ms. Farrar-Owens also described DOC’s recent changes to the Detention and Diversion Center programs following creation of the new Community Corrections Alternative Program (CCAP); the change will affect the scoring of certain factors on the current probation violation guidelines. 
Ms. Farrar-Owens then presented the proposed judicial survey, which the Commission had approved in concept at its September 5, 2017, meeting.  A copy of the proposed survey was provided in the members’ materials.  The purpose of the survey is to ask judges for input as to the factors that they deem most important when sanctioning probation violators.  This judicial input will be used by the Commission to revise the violation guidelines and improve their utility for Virginia’s judges.  Ms. Farrar-Owens emphasized that judges’ responses to the survey would be anonymous, as no identifying information would be captured. 

Ms. Farrar-Owens presented each of the survey’s 23 questions for the Commission’s consideration (a copy of the proposed survey can be found in the presentation materials at http://www.vcsc.virginia.gov/2017Meetings/Revision%20of%20Probation%20Violation%20Guidelines%2009-11-2017%20HANDOUT.pdf).  The first set of questions pertained to local practices in the jurisdiction where the responding judge sits most often.  This section includes a question regarding the region of Virginia where the judge sits and a map with designated regions was displayed.  Judge Hupp suggested that the regions be divided so as not to split judicial circuits into different regions.  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that staff would re-design the regions accordingly.  
Regarding local practices, the survey included the following question:

In the jurisdiction in which you sit most often, is a probation violation usually handled by the original sentencing judge or is a probation violation usually handled by any judge in the jurisdiction?

Judge Kemler suggested that this question also ask if retired judges hear violations, as well.  
Judge Alston inquired if survey responses would be subject to release under Virginia’s Freedom of Information Act (FOIA).  Ms. Farrar-Owens believed that FOIA provisions would apply.  Judge Alston expressed concern about the extent to which judges’ responses would be truly anonymous.  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that staff planned to administer the survey online using a tool called Survey Monkey, which would help to ensure anonymity.  For judges who preferred to respond using a paper version of the survey, staff could include a self-addressed stamped envelope for returning the survey (eliminating the need for the judge to use the circuit’s stationery/envelopes). 
The next set of questions pertained to the approach of the individual judge in handling probation violation hearings and setting sanctions. For example, one question in this section asked what sources of information the judge typically relied upon when determining punishment for probation violations.

The survey included the following question, asking the judge to identify the way he/she typically structured sentences for probation violations:

When sentencing supervised probation violators, do you typically impose all/some of the revocable time and re-suspend time, or do you impose the term you want the violator to serve without suspending any time?

Judge Moore stated that a third response option was needed (“continue on same terms and conditions”).  Judge Cavedo suggested that the wording of the responses should be modified to better reflect actual practice.  Discussion among members revealed that practices differed across jurisdictions.  Judge Moore also indicated that judges may use different approaches, depending on the circumstances. Ms. Farrar-Owens stated that staff would revise the question for the next draft of the survey.
This section also included a question asking the judge if there were circumstances under which he/she might release an individual with one or more violations from probation supervision prior to the end of the supervision term.  Judge Kemler suggested that some response options be delineated instead of having the question be open-ended; for example, an offender might have a new conviction in another jurisdiction for which he would get a longer term than he could for the violation.
The next set of questions focused on factors a judge may consider when sentencing probation violations and asked the responding judge to indicate the importance of each factor in the sanctioning decision.

Judge Sharp believed that judges’ decisions vary considerably depending on what the probation officer has tried to do with the probationer while he has been under supervision. He felt that a factor should be added to this section asking the judge how important the probation officer’s actions were to the judge when making the sanctioning decision.   

Ms. Taylor suggested adding a question as to whether or not the jurisdiction had a Public Defender Office.  It had been her experience that public defenders often research program options and present the judge with options for his/her consideration. 
Judge Cavedo asked if the proposed response scale (1 to 10) could be shortened (e.g., 1 to 7 or 1 to 5).  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that staff selected the 10-point scale in order to be able to more finely gradate the importance of the factors relative to one another.  

Judge Kemler commented that the length of the survey might be intimidating to some judges and suggested that the list of factors be broken up into subsections with headings (e.g., group factors related to substance use).  Ms. Farrar-Owens indicated that staff would do so.  

Discussing the factor pertaining to gang membership or gang activity, Judge Moore indicated that gangs are not typically a problem in his area of the state and suggested an additional response option be added for a judge to indicate “not an issue in my jurisdiction.”

Another question generating discussion was the following:

When are you most likely to order incarceration for a positive drug test, admission of use, or failure to cooperate?  Please mark the statement that best describes your approach.

(  A violation that occurs within the first three months of supervision

(  A violation that occurs after two years of supervision with compliance in between

(  Does not matter
Judge Cavedo indicated the need for different wording of the question because the response will likely depend on what the probation officer has already tried in response to violation behavior.  In the City of Richmond, the probation officer will rarely bring a violator back to court in the first three months of supervision.  He also noted that an individual in Richmond would no longer be on supervision if he had been compliant for a year, as the court will routinely remove that individual from probation.  Judge Alston asked the judges on the Commission if they regularly meet with the probation officers in their jurisdictions; the responses varied.  Judge Alston stated that the judge may have set expectations for what probation officers should do in terms of returning violators to court (the probation officer would have less discretion in such cases).  Judge Kemler suggested more response options to this question.  Given the potential difficulties associated with this question, Ms. Farrar-Owens suggested removing it from the survey.  There was consensus among members to remove this question. 
Ms. Taylor suggested adding a question as to whether or not the jurisdiction had a drug court program.  Ms. Farrar-Owens agreed to add that question.
The final set of questions pertained to judicial preferences on the implementation and use of probation violation guidelines.  For example, the survey asked the responding judge to indicate the types of violations that he/she felt should be covered by guidelines.
The following question generated discussion among members:

Analysis of the data suggests there is considerable variation in the amount of imposed and suspended time, and thereby the amount of revocable time, given to similarly-situated offenders (i.e., those with similar offenses and criminal records).  Because the amount of revocable time may affect the sanctions judges give for probation violations, it may also affect the development of probation violation guidelines based on historical data.  Should this be addressed in a systematic way?
Ms. Farrar-Owens noted that data indicated widely divergent practices in terms of imposed and suspended time.  Delegate Cline asked if the question was designed to determine if judges believe the inconsistencies were a problem and if anything should be done to address it.  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that that was the intent of the question.  Judge Sharp stated that practices in terms of imposed and suspended time can be affected by policies of Commonwealth’s Attorney relating to charging and plea agreements.  Judge Sharp did not believe this question would yield valuable information.  Judge Kemler suggested removing this question.  Judge Alston concurred, indicating that it was really a policy question.  There was consensus among the members to remove this question from the survey.

The last question of the survey would ask if the responding judge had anything else he/she would like to communicate to the Commission regarding probation violation guidelines.  Judge Kemler suggested inserting the following question prior to the last survey question in order to elicit specific responses from judges:  What do you think would make the probation violation guidelines more helpful?

With discussion of the survey questions concluded, Judge Alston asked Ms. Farrar-Owens when staff desired to administer the survey.  Ms. Farrar-Owens responded that it would be best to administer the survey to judges before the Department of Corrections begins pilot testing its new tool for probation officers in March 2018, so that the pilot testing will not confound the responses.  Judge Alston asked if staff could prepare a revised survey and submit it to members by e-mail prior to the next meeting.  Ms. Farrar-Owens assured Judge Alston that staff could do so.
A motion was made to revise the judicial survey and administer it prior to March 2018.  The motion was seconded by Judge Sharp.  Members voted unanimously to approve the motion. 
 III. Possible Modifications to Record Additional Demographic Information  
Ms. Farrar-Owens stated that, while this agenda item had been discussed briefly at the Commission’s meeting in June, action on this topic had been deferred until the September meeting.  
As requested by members, Commission staff had reviewed sentencing guidelines forms used in other states to identify what demographic information was collected.  She presented information from 11 states, the federal system and Washington, DC.  Of the 13 systems listed, nine collected date of birth, eight collected gender, six collected race, four collected ethnicity; seven of the systems recorded the name of the sentencing judge. 

Ms. Farrar-Owens displayed Virginia’s sentencing guidelines cover sheet.  She noted that the form records the offender identifiers necessary for matching to other criminal justice data systems, such as the Pre-Sentence Investigation (PSI) report system.  When additional demographic information was needed for previous studies, Commission staff used the identifiers on the guidelines cover sheet to match to other criminal justice databases in order to capture supplemental data.    
Judge Alston thanked the Commission members for allowing the agenda item to be deferred to the September meeting.  He began the discussion by expressing his concern that demographic information might be used inappropriately.  For example, the data might be analyzed improperly and result in erroneous allegations against an individual judge.  Judge Alston stated that, if a judge is engaging in discrimination, it would be known. Judge Alston recognized the concern regarding the issue of discrimination and stated that the issue should be addressed; however, he felt that the issue should be addressed in an appropriate forum, without using the guidelines as a mechanism for questioning the integrity of a judge.  Judge Hupp commented that adding race to the guidelines form may give the appearance that race factors into the guidelines when it does not.    
Ms. Smith Pradia stated that, historically, there have been race issues.  She felt that any discriminatory sentencing that exists should be brought to light and investigations into certain judges would bring out the truth.  Judge Alston commented that the stigma of an allegation can be very detrimental to a judge, even if it is not true.  Judge Alston said that, as an African-American, he was sensitive to the issues, but he was also concerned about good judges being inappropriately targeted.  Ms. Taylor said she also struggled with the issue.  Judge Kemler noted that, because other agencies collect race and ethnicity data, it was not necessary for the Commission to collect it, particularly as it has no bearing on the sentence.  Judge Alston reiterated that a judge engaging in discrimination will be known.  Ms. Smith Pradia said she would like the information not only to determine if judges are sentencing African Americans in a disparate manner but also to research if African American offenders are receiving equal treatment options.  Judge Kemler believed that the chances of misuse of the information outweighed the possibilities of it being useful.  Judge Cavedo noted that any individual can file a complaint about a judge with the Judicial Inquiry and Review Commission and every complaint will be investigated.     
The motion was to modify the guidelines cover sheet to record additional demographic information.  The motion failed by a voice vote.  
IV. Sentencing Guidelines Compliance & Probation Violation Guidelines – 

       Preliminary FY2017 Report
Jody Fridley, Manager of the Training/Data Quality Unit, presented a preliminary compliance report for fiscal year (FY) 2017.  A total of 20,839 guidelines worksheets had been submitted to the Commission and automated as of August 15, 2017.  Among Virginia counties, Chesterfield, Henrico, and Fairfax had submitted the largest number of guidelines forms for FY2017.  Among cities, Virginia Beach, Norfolk, and Richmond submitted the most guidelines forms to the Commission.

For FY2017, judicial concurrence with the guidelines was 81.4%.  Departures from the guidelines were nearly evenly split between aggravations (9.0%) and mitigations (9.6%).  Mr. Fridley pointed out the high rate of dispositional compliance (defined as the degree to which judges agree with the type of sanction recommended by the guidelines).  For example, when a longer jail sentence or a prison term was recommended by the guidelines, the judges concurred with that type of disposition 87.0% of the time.  Durational compliance (defined as the rate at which judges sentence offenders to terms of incarceration that fall within the recommended guidelines range) was also high for the fiscal year at 82.5%.  

Mr. Fridley provided information on the departure reasons most frequently cited by judges. In mitigation cases, judges most often reported the decision to sentence an offender in accordance with a plea agreement as the reason for departing from the guidelines (cited in 37% of the mitigation departures).  Plea agreement was also the most common reason reported in aggravation cases (cited in 27% of the aggravations).  Mr. Fridley commented that the findings were consistent with those from previous years.  

Mr. Fridley next presented compliance rates across the 31 judicial circuits.  For FY2017, the highest compliance rate, 90%, was found in Circuit 27 – the Radford area.   Circuit 13 (Richmond City) had the lowest compliance rate, at 68.9%.  Showing compliance by offense group, Fraud and Drug/Other had the highest compliance rates (85%).  The Robbery offense group recorded the lowest compliance rate (65.2%).  Sexual Assault had the highest aggravation rate of all offense groups in FY2017 (24.8%).  The Robbery offense group recorded the highest rate of mitigation for the year (25.3%).  Mr. Fridley reviewed compliance and departure rates for a small number of individual offenses.

Mr. Fridley gave a summary of the Commission’s nonviolent offender risk assessment instrument, used in conjunction with the guidelines for fraud, larceny, and drug offenses.  The purpose of this instrument is to identify offenders who are statistically less likely to recidivate so that judges may consider them for alternative sanctions in lieu of prison or jail incarceration.  Of the 13,934 fraud, larceny, and drug guidelines submitted to the Commission for FY2017, 8,150 offenders were ineligible for risk assessment evaluation (e.g., the offender was recommended for probation/no incarceration or had a prior violent felony conviction, the risk assessment form contained errors, or the risk assessment form was missing).  The remaining 5,784 offenders eligible for risk assessment were analyzed.  Nearly 50% of the eligible offenders were recommended for an alternative sanction; of those recommended, 40% received an alternative sanction. Mr. Fridley noted that staff would continue to monitor the use of the risk assessment tool (the current version of the risk assessment instrument was implemented at the beginning of FY2015).  

Mr. Fridley then provided preliminary compliance information for changes to the guidelines that took effect for FY2016 and FY2017.  For obtaining identifying information with the intent to defraud, second or subsequent offense (§ 18.2-186.3(D)), compliance with the new guidelines was 75.6%, with downward departures more common than upward departures.  Compliance with the guidelines for sell, distribute, etc., Schedule IV drug (§ 18.2-248 (E2)) was 87.3% with departures evenly split above and below the guidelines.  For the offense of strangulation (§ 18.2-51.6), compliance during FY2017 was 73.0% with roughly balanced guidelines departures.  For other changes recently made to the guidelines, there were only a small number of cases to examine.  Mr. Fridley assured members that staff will continue to monitor the new guidelines to determine if any adjustments are needed.
Mr. Fridley then presented an overview of the Commission’s Sentencing Revocation Report and compliance with the probation violation guidelines.  The Sentencing Revocation Report is a form designed to capture the reasons for, and the outcomes of, community supervision violation hearings.  The Commission’s probation violation guidelines apply to offenders found in violation of community supervision for reasons not related to a new crime (“technical violations”).  For FY2017, overall compliance with the probation violation guidelines was approximately 56%.  While lower than compliance with the sentencing guidelines for felony offenses, compliance with the probation violation guidelines has been higher since modifications were implemented in FY2008 than in years prior to that.  

Mr. Fridley announced that the 2017 Annual Report would include more detailed analysis and members would receive a draft of the report for their review prior to its submission to the General Assembly. 
Judge Hupp made a motion to move forward with the report.  The motion was seconded. The Commission voted in favor 12-0.        

V. Possible Topics for Guidelines Revisions
The Commission closely monitors the sentencing guidelines system and, each year, deliberates upon possible modifications to enhance the usefulness of the guidelines as a tool for judges.  Mr. Fridley explained that topics for possible guidelines revisions are suggested by Commission members, prosecutors, defense attorneys, and other guidelines users.  Suggestions are often made during training seminars or via the Commission’s hotline phone (maintained by staff to assist users with any questions or concerns regarding the preparation of the guidelines).  In addition, staff closely examine compliance with the guidelines and departure patterns in order to pinpoint specific areas where the guidelines may need adjustment to better reflect current judicial thinking.  The reasons judges write for departing from the guidelines are very important in guiding the analysis.  The Commission’s proposals represent the best fit for the historical sentencing data.  Any modifications to the guidelines adopted by the Commission must be presented in its Annual Report, submitted to the General Assembly each December 1.  

Mr. Fridley presented several topics for possible guidelines revisions.  Analysis of these topics would proceed if approved by the members.  
1) Scoring of probation violations as additional offenses on the sentencing guidelines          
Mr. Fridley stated that guidelines users have expressed concern that when a probation violation or good behavior violation is scored as an additional offense on the guidelines, the points added to the guidelines score do not accurately reflect the actual sentence given for that violation.  The belief is that when a felony and a probation violation are combined into one sentencing event, the impact of the violation is not adequately weighed by the guidelines.  Mr. Fridley presented the preliminary findings from a recent analysis indicating that judges typically give probation violators longer sentences when the violation is sentenced separately from the felony offense compared to what the guidelines recommend for a violation scored as an additional offense to a felony.    

The Commission has approved a new study of probation violations that will provide the foundation needed to revise the guidelines used in revocation cases and the study will explore the feasibility of adding violations stemming from a new offense to the probation violation guidelines (which currently apply only for technical violations).

Judge Hupp made a motion to no longer score a probation violation as an additional offense on the sentencing guidelines.  The motion was seconded. The Commission voted in favor 12-0.        

2) Provide cell phone to, or possession of cell phone by, a prisoner (§ 18.2-431.1)

Currently, Virginia’s sentencing guidelines do not cover offenses defined in § 18.2-431.1 (providing a cell phone to, or possession of cell phone by, a prisoner).  Mr. Fridley stated that staff recommended analysis of these crimes to determine if it is now feasible to add them as guidelines offenses.  Staff used Circuit Court Case Management System (CMS) data for FY2013-FY2017 to identify 227 convictions for providing a cell phone to, or possession of cell phone by, a prisoner.  Most (74%) of these convictions resulted in a jail sentence of 12 months or less, while 12% of the convictions resulted in a sentence of one year or more.  
3) Unlawfully discharge firearm or missile in/at occupied building (§ 18.2-279)
Current guidelines cover the offense of maliciously discharging a firearm or missile in or at an occupied building (§ 18.2-279).  The guidelines do not cover the offense if it was committed unlawfully (not maliciously).  According to FY2013-FY2017 CMS data, there were 180 convictions for unlawful discharge of a firearm or missile in/at an occupied building.  Nearly half (48%) of the convictions did not result in an active term of incarceration to serve.  Approximately one-third (33%) of the convictions resulted in a jail term of up to twelve months.  The remaining 19% resulted in a term of incarceration of one year or more.
4) Abduction with intent to defile (§ 18.2-48, ii) 
Currently, the guidelines cover the offense of abduction with the intent to defile (§ 18.2-48, ii).  Examining FY2013-FY2017 sentencing guidelines data, the overall compliance rate for this offense was 57%, with nearly all of the departures exceeding the guidelines recommendation.  This suggests that the guidelines for this offense need to be refined to better reflect actual judicial sentencing patterns.  
5) Burglary offenses with an additional offense of attempted/conspired/completed murder
Currently, on Section C of the Burglary/Dwelling and Burglary/Other worksheets, murder scored as an additional offense picks up 140 additional points regardless if it is attempted, conspired or completed; however, this number of points (which equate to months) exceeds the statutory maximum for attempted murder provided in the Code (10 years, or 120 months).    
Judge Moore made a motion for the staff to proceed with analysis for topics 2,3,4 and 5 for possible revisions to the guidelines.  Judge Sharp seconded the motion.  The Commission voted in favor 12-0.    
VI. Sentencing Commission Access to Court Data
Joanna Laws, the Commission’s Deputy Director, reviewed language in the Appropriations Act passed by the 2017 General Assembly regarding the Commission’s access to data from the court case management system.  The language was included in the Appropriation Act to ensure the Commission had access to court data necessary to perform its statutorily-mandated duties.  Based on the language in the Appropriation Act, the Commission is only permitted to use the court data for research, evaluation, or statistical purposes and the Commission is only permitted to publish statistical reports and analyses based on these data as needed for its annual reports or for other reports as required by the General Assembly.  The language further specifies that the Commission shall not publish personal or case identifying information, including names, social security numbers and dates of birth, that may be included in the court data.  The language specified that court data accessed by the Commission was not subject to release under the Virginia Freedom of Information Act (FOIA).  

Ms. Laws stated that the current language is narrowly drawn.  After conferring with the Attorney General’s office, the Commission’s director denied information requests submitted by the Attorney General’s Office and the Governor’s Office.  The Attorney General’s Office concluded that the language in the Appropriations Act was not broad enough to allow the Commission to provide the requested information (for which analysis of court data was necessary) to those entities.  
Ms. Laws briefly reviewed a June 2017 ruling of the Virginia Supreme Court pertaining to court data.  The Supreme Court had concluded that circuit court clerks are the statutorily-designated custodians of the circuit court records.  Therefore, a request for court data must be made to the clerks themselves, unless otherwise provided by law. 

Ms. Laws asked if the Commission wished to explore the possibility of the General Assembly expanding the language in the Appropriation Act to allow analysis requested by the Governor’s Office and the Attorney General’s Office.  

Judge Hupp made a motion for Commission staff to explore the possibility of the General Assembly expanding the language in the Appropriation Act to permit analysis requested by the Governor’s Office and the Attorney General’s Office.  The motion was seconded by Judge Moore. The Commission voted in favor 12-0.        

VII. Miscellaneous Items

Ms. Farrar-Owens updated members as to the status of the Commission’s fee waiver program for court-appointed attorneys who meet specified criteria.  The Commission had allocated $3,000 in fee waivers for FY2017 and, at its previous meeting, voted to carry over any remaining balance into FY2018.  Ms. Farrar-Owens announced that all FY2017 funds had been expended and she reported that 26 defense attorneys had been approved for fee waivers with those funds.
Ms. Farrar-Owens announced that two members’ terms were expiring on December 31, 2017.  Both H.F. Haymore, Jr., and Kyanna Perkins would be eligible for re-appointment by the Governor.  

Ms. Farrar-Owens presented a recognition award to Joanna Laws, the Commission’s Deputy Director, for her 10 years of service to the Commission and the Commonwealth. 

Ms. Farrar-Owens reminded the members of the date of the remaining Commission meeting for the year.  The Commission is scheduled to meet on November 1.  
With no further business on the agenda, the Commission adjourned at 12:10 p.m.
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